Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

August 12, 2013
Memorial Hall

7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne and Robert Manners.

Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, The Recorder

Noteworthy News:

· The 13th Annual Iron Bridge Dinner will take place on Sunday, August 18, 2013.

· Thursday, August 15, 2013  “Pioneer Valley Capella Singers,” Memorial Hall Theater @ 7:30 pm

Department Liaison Reports:

Town Office: Following two rounds of interviews, the Board of Assessors recommended that the Selectboard hire Bill Barry of Shelburne to serve as Assistant Assessor.  The Board met jointly with the Board of Assessors on July 29th and acted upon their recommendation.  Bill attended the Department Revenue sponsored Assessors 101 course last week and will begin to staff the office 20 hours per week; Monday through Wednesday.
Pratt Memorial Building Committee: Bob reported that a structural engineer will be on site Tuesday, August 20th at 9:00 am.  Using a piece of fire department apparatus (a snorkel), the engineering group will assess the overall condition of the roof.  Bob would like the Highway Department to drop off some barricades to establish a work area on Bridge Street.  Bob indicated that he will also notify the Chief of Police.

Bride of Flowers Road Race: John reported that the race on Saturday was a great success and well attended.

Conflict of Interest Training: John reminded Town Officials of the required on-line Conflict of Interest training.  Individuals who have not taken the test can contact Beverly Neely, Town Clerk for more information.

Police Department: Dialogue has resumed regarding the possible relocation of the police department.  The Chief has a list of 8-9 potential locations and will begin to formulate a plan.  As more information becomes available, John will apprise the Board.
Capital Expenditures: On the heels of the proposed Police Department relocation discussion, John identified three major capital expenditures that the Board should begin to consider.  The list included the proposed development of the glacial pothole area, relocation of the Police Department, and financing the build-out of the final mile; bringing high speed internet to all of the un-served households in Shelburne.

Highway Department: Working with the town’s insurer, Joe has secured up to 6 hours of mediation services at no charge.  In addition to the mediation services, the Highway Superintendent will utilize up to 6 hours of professional development/coaching at no charge.  Joe is committed to resolving the ongoing conflict within the department.

Appointments:

7:15 pm WMECO/Verizon Pole Hearing Barnard Road – Joe opened the hearing and read the public hearing notice aloud.  The purpose of the hearing was to consider the installation of one (1) jointly owned pole on the easterly side of Jim Barnard Road, approximately one hundred seventeen feet (117’) from the center line of Allen Road.  WMECO representative, Don Fish explained that the installation would remove the existing power supply out of a pasture and on to a roadway; providing better reliability and making a building lot more accessible.  If approved, the existing pole would remain unless Verizon decides to remove their equipment.  During the comment period, both Bob and John asked a series of questions.  For ease in identifying pole locations in the future, Bob suggested that WMECO provide Google maps with their petition requests.  Abutter and property owner Dorothy Page requested that the Board act favorably upon the request noting that the new configuration would improve the reliability of her service, would address some safety concerns, and provide better access to a buildable lot.  Following the public comment period, Joe closed the hearing at 7:27 pm.  Bob presented a motion to approve the proposed installation of one (1) jointly owned pole on James Barnard Road.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously. 
7:30 pm David Schochet RE: Open Space and Recreation Survey – Members of the Open Space Committee received approximately 340 responses to their 2012 Survey relative to land use, development concerns, and possible solutions.  Using the survey data and feedback from the various town boards and committees, the Open Space Committee will identify at least three (3) goals and objectives to implement over a seven (7) year period.  David explained that the outcome of this effort will better the town’s eligibility for receiving future grant funds. 
During the discussion, David provided the Board with a basic overview of the survey results as follows:  
· (95%) of the survey respondents indicated that it is important to preserve the rural/agricultural character of our town;

· 95% want to protect drinking water resources, well fields, and aquifer recharge areas;
· 94% want to protect wildlife habitat areas;

· 88% want to preserve scenic views

Members of the Board agreed that the survey results yielded a valuable block of information provided by a meaningful group of residents.  They asked for an opportunity to review the results in depth and indicated that they would invite David back at a later date for discussion.

8:10 pm Chief Walker RE: Appointment of Corey D. Powell as Reserve Officer – Chief Walker appeared before the Board recommending the appointment of Corey D. Powell as a reserve officer.  Steve explained that Corey grew up in the area, has completed the part-time academy, and after having met with him on more than one occasion; believes that he would be a great addition to the department.  John indicated that he too had an opportunity to meet Corey.  He felt that he was a fine young candidate with poise and professionalism.  Under Steve’s tutorage, John agreed that he would be a great addition to the department.  Following a brief discussion, John presented a motion to appoint Corey Powell as a reserve officer.  Joe seconded the motion.  The final vote was as follows: 2 in favor; Bob abstained; - motion passed. 
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Development of the Glacial Pothole Area – Joe reported that he is waiting to receive notification from Natural Heritage following the completion of the botanical and endangered species study.  If the findings are favorable, Joe would recommend moving forward with an engineering study (estimated cost $25,000) and the appointment of a 10-12 member Committee.  Joe cautioned however, that after attending two meetings recently relative to the need for Broadband and hearing the passion in the voices of those who live in un-served areas, he is no longer certain that the development of the glacial potholes should be a priority project.
Assistant Assessor Position – see department liaison reports.

Mass Broadband RE: Final Mile – Joe attended two meeting in recent weeks.  He met with the Broadband Committee in Leverett to discuss their build-out plans, and he attended a public forum hosted by the Town of Buckland that included representatives from surrounding towns, MBI, Wired West, as well as State and local officials.  Joe indicated that he was impressed by the level of expertise on Leverett’s Broadband Committee.  They have spent a great deal of time educating the public and 85% of their residents have committed to two or more of the offered services (broadband, phone, and television).  Attendance at Buckland’s meeting was indicative of the need for broadband service in local and neighboring communities.  Our State representatives are committed to working with each community whether served or un-served.  They hope that the legislature will be receptive to negotiating with current providers like Comcast and Verizon offering incentives in exchange for their willingness to expand coverage.  Meanwhile, MBI’S focus appears to be on un-served communities only.  Although there is no resolution, Joe encouraged Bob, John, and members of Shelburne’s Cable Advisory group to meet with Leverett’s Broadband Committee to determine whether their approach would be a good fit for Shelburne.
Senior Center Concern/Complaint Protocol – After having an opportunity to review the document, Bob presented a motion to accept the guidelines as presented.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Charlie Olchowski RE: Cider Days Request – Terry and Mary Vilbon have had discussions with the event organizers.  As soon as more definitive information is available regarding the event, the Board will act upon the request.
Film Permit Application – Joe met with Cheryl Dukes and Mary Vilbon last week to review the existing permit application and to discuss proposed areas of improvement.  Once the trio has had an opportunity fully examine the document, they will bring it back to member Select boards for final approval.
NEW BUSINESS:

John Pollard RE: Request for Stop Signs - John Pollard is requesting that the town consider placing stop signs at the following locations: 

· Intersection of Shelburne Center Road and the second Shelburne Center Road turnoff from Route 2 (after Mitchell’s);

· Intersection of Bardwell’s Ferry Road and Zerah Fiske Road (replace “Yield” sign);  
Although John Payne indicated that he does not agree entirely with the request, he will discuss with Chief Walker and report to the Board.  Joe will discuss the request with the Highway Superintendent.
Emergency Management Committee Update – members of the Emergency Management Committee (Chris Myers, Deb Coutinho, Joe Judd, Mark Shippee, and Steve Walker. Rick Bardwell was absent) met on July 30 to discuss a variety of topics which included: disbanding the Emergency Management Committee (formed jointly with the Town of Buckland);  recommend that the Selectboard sign an Addendum to the Western Massachusetts Intergovernmental Emergency Mutual Aid Agreement indicating support for the Franklin County Regional Shelter Plan;  recommend that the Selectboard formulate a letter and send  to those neighboring towns that will host primary regional shelters (outlining Shelburne’s commitment to provide staffing support); use approximately $10,000 in Hazardous Mitigation grant funding to purchase a portable generator; seek CDBG funding for the purchase and installation of a hard-wired generator for Highland Village; and explore the purchase of additional radios to be used in emergency situations.  Terry will provide each Board member with a copy of the meeting minutes for review and future discussion.   
Scanlon Associates RE: Audit Report for Year Ended June 30, 2012 – The Town has received a draft copy of the Fiscal Year 2012 audit report from Scanlon & Associates.  Board members agreed to schedule an afternoon meeting on Tuesday, August 20, 2013 at 3:00 p.m. to review the report with Dan Haynes.  The meeting is subject to Dan’s availability.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Department of Housing & Community Development RE: Completion of Single Audit – Joe signed a letter to DHCD’s acting Director of Finance notifying him that Shelburne has completed its FY’2012 Single Audit.  There were no grant-related findings.

FY’2011 CDBG Extension Request – Joe signed a Massachusetts Community Development Block Grant Program Budget and Program Revision Form for FY’2011.  The Town is seeking a program extension through 12/31/2013.  The Selectboard will host a public hearing for the reallocation of excess CDBG funds on August 26, 2013.  Ideas for use of the funds include the purchase and installation of an emergency back-up power source for Highland Village or replace exterior siding at Highland Village.
CORRESPONDENCE:

Mass DOT RE: Chapter 90 Apportionment Adjustment – The Legislature will release a total of $200 million in Chapter 90 funding for fiscal year 2014.  Shelburne’s apportionment is $218,636.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
